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Good morning.  My name is Judi Kende and I lead the New York office of Enterprise Community 

Partners, a non-profit affordable housing organization that has worked to create and preserve 

affordable housing here and nationwide for 30 years. Thank you, Chair Constantinides and the 

members of the City Council’s Committee on Environmental Protection for the opportunity to 

provide testimony on the Department of Environmental Protection’s budget.  

 

Today’s hearing is an opportunity to consider priorities for green initiatives in the coming year. 

When allocating resources for environmental protection, I encourage this committee to keep in 

mind the unique needs of affordable housing and low-income New Yorkers. We would be happy 

to speak with the committee further about ways to incorporate these considerations.  

 

At Enterprise, we believe that green is about more than energy efficiency, it is about social justice. 

Low-income households suffer disproportionately from the effects of inefficient housing, 

including poor health, high utility costs and little protection against extreme weather events. That’s 

why, more than ten years ago, we created the Enterprise Green Communities Criteria to achieve 

the health, environmental, and economic benefits of green building using the limited resources 

available for affordable housing. 

 

New York clearly recognizes the important role that housing plays in achieving both sustainability 

and equity. We are proud to work closely with the Department of Housing Preservation and 

Development (HPD) to implement their Green Policy for affordable housing, which requires that 

all new construction and substantial rehabilitation projects receiving funding from HPD comply 

with a specific version of the Criteria called the “New York City Overlay.” The City is further 

working to support energy and water efficiency in affordable housing through HPD and HDC’s 

Green Housing Preservation Program, which assists owners of multifamily properties in 

undertaking efficiency improvements while preserving affordability. Importantly, the Green 

Housing Preservation Program and other initiatives like the Retrofit Accelerator are reaching 

owners of small and mid-sized buildings, a part of our housing stock not well served by other 

programs. 

 

I commend the Council for its commitment to bold environmental goals, and as the committee 

considers its budget for Environmental Protection, I would urge you to keep in mind the unique 

needs of affordable housing. Affordable housing organizations have limited resources, and they 
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must keep their own costs down in order to maintain affordability in the long-term for residents.  

Enterprise would be happy to work with you to make sure affordable housing is considered in any 

green legislation going forward. We look forward to continued work with the Administration, the 

Council, and our partners in the affordable housing and sustainability sectors to make New York 

City a greener place for all residents.  

 

Thank you, again, for the opportunity to testify today. 








